
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 7 NOVEMBER 2007 


IOS.98/07
GROWING CARLISLE – AN ECONOMIC STRATEGY FOR THE CARLISLE REGION:  CONSULTATION DRAFT

Members had attended a combined Overview and Scrutiny Committee workshop prior to this meeting at which the Head of Economy and Tourism Services had presented Report DS.98/07 enclosing the consultation draft of Growing Carlisle – An Economic Strategy for the Carlisle City Region.   An outline Action Plan was also submitted.

The draft Economic Strategy had been produced under the guidance of the Economic Development and Enterprise Priority Group of the Carlisle Partnership, by a team of officers drawn from the City and County Councils and the NWDA, advised by Professor Frank Peck of the University of Cumbria.  It built on the work commissioned from SQW Ltd earlier in the year, including extensive consultation carried out with local stakeholders.

The Committee had previously given consideration to the matter at their meeting on 25 October 2007 and an Excerpt from the Minutes of that meeting had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting (Minute IOS.86/07).

The Committee was asked to consider the following questions together with any other points it wished to be forwarded to the Executive on 19 November 2007:

1. Is the proposal to ‘grow Carlisle’ acceptable?

2. Are the key opportunities and challenges in Section 4 the right priorities?

3. With each of the three themes, ‘Place’, ‘People’ and ‘Connections’ are the work themes and actions the right ones.  What are the priorities?

4. Does the Strategy overall contain the right framework of actions to enable economic development in Carlisle in the future?

The Head of Economic and Tourism Services had also tabled a list of matters for discussion at the Workshop session.

In response to a Member’s question on how the Strategy had been developed, the process of consultation, further consideration of the draft and finalisation of the Strategy, the Head of Economic and Tourism Services advised that:

· Consultants had been commissioned to begin the work in October 2006.

· The Economy and Enterprise Priority Group of the Carlisle Partnership had steered the Strategy which had been developed by a team of Officers from the City and County Councils, the NWDA and Professor Frank Peck of the University of Cumbria.

· The Consultants had finished in May 2007 at which point the Group took on further work to ensure that the Strategy reflected Carlisle’s needs and was forward thinking.

· The Carlisle Partnership agreed the document as the basis for consultation on 4 October 2007.  The Consultation period would be 6 weeks ending 13 November 2007.

· The outcomes of the Consultation would be considered with a final draft being produced in December 2007.

· The Strategy would then have to go back to the respective Local Authorities to go through their own scrutiny and adoption procedures.  Until then the draft document would be owned by the Carlisle Partnership Economy and Enterprise Priority Group.  It would set out their aspirations for Carlisle and it would be up to the Councils to decide whether they shared and bought into these aspirations.

· The final version of the Strategy would come back to the City Council for formal adoption in the New Year.

· Any comments made by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees at this meeting would go to the Executive on 19 November 2007 and then back to the Carlisle Partnership Economy and Enterprise Priority Group.  

In considering the consultation draft of the Economic Strategy, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) Members were disappointed that the Workshop had not included a full presentation and explanation of the Strategy.

(b) The basic assumption that Carlisle should grow in terms of population was acceptable but there was concern about which comes first, the growth in population or arrangements to put in place adequate infrastructure and business opportunities.  In order to accommodate growth in population there would need to be employment opportunities, education, training and infrastructure improvements.  


Additional investment in transport and infrastructure would be required to accommodate the growth and this would have implications for the County Council. The County Council Cabinet had indicated support for the document but the County Council would have to consider resource implications due to the infrastructure requirements of planned growth. 

(c) The Head of Economy and Tourism Services advised that the Council had expressed an interest in being a growth point which would mean an increase in housing allocations for the Council.  Policy initiatives would need to be put in place to accommodate housing growth, including the following:

· The Planning Inquiry outcome would be available in February or March 2007 and would be the starting point for the preparation of a Development Framework for Carlisle.  The Planning System would deliver a lot of the growth in terms of housing and industrial land allocation;

· In the meantime there was an opportunity to investigate brown field sites and work, funded by the NWDA, may take place in Carlisle;

· Depending on the outcome of the Inquiry, the land at Morton could be developed.

(d) Some concern was expressed about the governance and partnership arrangements which need to be in place to deliver the strategy.

(e) The growth of Carlisle could not be addressed by the City Council on its own, it would also involve the Private Sector, Local Authorities and Central Government.


Members commented that the Council had been involved in successful Partnerships in the past and referred to the success of the Kingstown and Rosehill Industrial Estates.


The Head of Economy and Tourism Services commented that the capital funding for Kingmoor had been generated by the City and County Councils, NWDA, European Union and Private Sector money and this Partnership investment had generated returns for the City.


In response to a Member’s question he acknowledged that NWDA funding on its own would not be sufficient to implement the Strategy but that it would be pump priming to attract additional funding.  The Council had been used to partnership working which was a common approach for the delivery of programmes e.g. the Business Support Programme and the Tourism Programme.

(f) Members questioned how confident Officers were that the Council could deliver the Strategy.  The Head of Economy and Tourism Services responded that a lot more work had to be done on the Action Plan to ensure that there was the right level of engagement with City and County Council Members and he emphasised that delivery would involve commitment of resources. 


In response to a question about the mechanisms for delivery of the strategy the Head of Economy and Tourism Services advised that the options were:

· a Special Purpose Vehicle which would be stand alone and private sector led to procure schemes in the City Centre.  A Task and Finish Group had been formed and consultants appointed, using NWDA funding, to look at how this would work and the outcome of this was due to be reported in December 2007.  A debate would need to be held on appropriateness of a Special Purpose Vehicle for Carlisle; or

· delivery of Economic Development from the County Council.  Four delivery teams could be created in Carlisle, West Cumbria, Barrow and the rural areas.  There would be a single point of management through Cumbria County Council and it was anticipated this would allow a more efficient use of resources to deliver economic initiatives.  This option had yet to be considered further in the political domain as it raised issues of governance of the process.

(g)
The Private Sector have a role to play in worklessness as some organisations are very good at valuing employees and people in low paid jobs still felt valued by the organisation.  However there were other organisations where employees were in low paid jobs and also felt undervalued.  There were also issues of attainment and aspirations and people aspiring to move from the shop floor.

(h)
In response to a Member’s question about growth in population from migrant workers, the Head of Economy and Tourism Services advised that it was difficult to put an exact figure on this at this stage.

(i) There was consideration as to whether the work themes and actions on growing Carlisle as set out in paragraph 6.3.1 were the correct ones.


Members commented that they could see what would happen in the City Centre but queried whether there would be projects for re-vitalising communities.


The Head of Economy and Tourism Services commented that the Group involved in developing the Strategy had recognised and were committed to the re-vitalising of the communities.  The Group acknowledged that there needed to be a right balance between City Centre and communities in Carlisle and he referred to paragraph 6.9 of the document which set out the work themes for re-vitalising communities.


In response to a Member’s question about whether this would include providing parades of shops in communities he responded that this was addressed in paragraphs 6.9 and 6.10 of the Strategy.

(j) There was concern about the departure of youth from the City.  The Head of Economy and Tourism Services advised that young people would continue to drift from the City to experience life in other areas but that there needed to be jobs for them to return to and also jobs for students graduating in Carlisle to move into.  He outlined the aspects of the Strategy relating to support for graduate businesses and opportunities for graduate jobs.

(k) Members queried whether the Strategy included anything about setting up apprenticeships.  The Head of Economy and Tourism Services advised that this was included in paragraphs 7.6 and 7.7 on Improved Workforce Skills, which covered vocational skills, skills for life, and recognising the contributions graduates can bring to small businesses.

(l) If the economy and population was to grow there would be additional needs for skilled trades people.  Members asked if this was addressed in the Strategy. 


The Head of Economy and Tourism Services advised that there were mechanisms for promoting the use of local labour and local training schemes.  The Planning Obligation documents could use Section 106 Agreements to stipulate the use of local labour and to require local training schemes to be in place.  The City and County Councils could also look at procurement arrangements and building in obligations to take on local labour for fulfilling contracts.  However, there were limitations as to what could be imposed on the Private Sector and it may not be possible to stipulate long timescales for such initiatives.

(m)
The Committee was concerned that given the importance of this document there had been insufficient time for adequate scrutiny.  The Committee also wanted to ensure that adequate arrangements were in place for future scrutiny of the document and the actions arising.


Members should be provided with a detailed timetable for consultation, consideration and final approval of the Strategy setting out clearly the involvement of Overview and Scrutiny in that process.

(n)
Concerns was expressed at the make up of the Group driving Strategy, as there was a feeling that there may be too much of a bias towards the Private Sector. 

RESOLVED – The Committee was grateful for the opportunity to consider the “Growing Carlisle – Economic Strategy for the Carlisle Region – Consultation Draft” and commented as follows:

“The Committee realised that growth would occur in Carlisle over the coming years regardless of any action taken by the Council, but that growth needed to be carefully managed in order to achieve the maximum benefits possible for the citizens of Carlisle District.

The draft Strategy could provide the basis for that management and control, but it was a complex issue and the Committee did not feel sufficient time had been allowed for proper scrutiny of the Strategy, this despite having two sessions dealing with it.

The Committee recognised that the Public Sector had to work in partnership with the Private Sector for any Strategy to achieve its full potential but it was essential there was a good balance between the two.  The Committee were concerned at the make up of the Group and the emphasis in the resulting document could be seen as too biased towards and driven by the Private Sector.  Whilst the Committee accepted that it could be necessary to set up a separate vehicle to manage the growth strategy for Carlisle, this Authority should still be able to exert sufficient control and influence to protect the interests of the people of Carlisle.

This Committee would like to see a proper role for Overview and Scrutiny to be identified for future involvement  with and shaping of the Strategy”.







